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ALUMNI 

Volume 19, No.1 Golden Gate University· School of Law Winter 1994 

1993 Law School Homecoming Held Last Fall 
The Law School's 1993 Home­

coming, held on October 28, 1993 at 
the City Club in San Francisco, was 
the first time graduates of all law 
school classes were together for one 
event. Previously, each class had its 
own reunion. With the homecoming 
celebration held for all classes, 
graduates enjoyed the opportunity to 
become reacquainted with alums who 
completed law school one or two 
years earlier or later. 

Faculty and friends also enjoyed 
the evening catching up, meeting and 
reminiscing with over 100 graduates. 
Many alumni said they were excited 
to see each other and that they 
enjoyed the opportunity to talk with 
friends from law school. Graduates, faculty and friends enjoying 1993 Homecoming at the City Club 

Attorney/Author Speaks at Golden Gate 
Alfredo Vea Jr., a local attorney 

and author, spoke at Golden Gate as 
a guest speaker in the Law School's 
Fall Speakers Series last November. 
Afterward, he signed copies of his 
novel, La Maravilla. Approximately 
50 students, faculty, and staff lis­
tened to his talk, and many of those 
went away with the author's auto­
graph on their copies of his book. 

Vea is well known in the San 
Francisco legal community for his 
passionate and skillful representation 
of defendants, especially those 
charged with murder. He told the 
audience that his motivation to write 
the book came out of 15 years of 
practice in which all of the defendants Alfredo Vea during the book signing for La 

he represented shared one character- Maravilla 

istic--an absence of knowledge of 
who they were. 

America's destruction of individual 
cultures and moral traditions and 
attempt to impose a homogenized 
legal system has, in Vea's view, 
murdered the souls of his young 
clients. In frustration with the limits of 
what he could do as a defense lawyer 
to deal with the death of the spirit, 
Vea turned to writing. After long 
hours at the Hall of Justice, he wrote 
this first novel, which celebrates the 
gifts which an economically poor but 
socially rich community bestows on a 
young boy. Vea, a Chicano whose 
grandfather was a Yaqui Indian, 
described the novel as largely 
autobiographical. 



Law School Wins Diversity Award 
Efforts at the Law School to 

increase diversity among faculty and 
students were recognized when Dean 
Anthony J. Pagano accepted the Law 
School Racial and Ethnic Diversity 
Commitment Award at ceremonies in 
Los Angeles last fall. The award, in 
its second year, is sponsored by the 
California Minority Counsel Program, 
and co-sponsored by the San Fran­
cisco, Los Angeles, Orange County 
and San Diego Bar Associations, the 
California State Bar, law firms, and 
corporations. 

"Over the past several years, 
Golden Gate has made a concerted 
effort to increase the racial and ethnic 
diversity of its students and faculty," 
said Dean Pagano. While in 1990 
there were no minority full-time 
faculty members, this year 11 percent 
of the fUll-time law faculty, 25 percent 
of the visiting faculty, and 13 percent 
of the adjunct faculty are members of 
ethnic minorities. First-year enroll­
ment by students of color grew to 44 
percent this year--up from 28 percent 
last year. 

In the last few years, Golden Gate 
has launched several programs to 
recruit and retain minority law stu­
dents. The Admissions Office 
participates in minority student 
receptions and conducts workshops 
at six regional Law School Admis­
sions Council sponsored Law School 
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Forums. In addition, the Law School 
actively recruits at historically African 
American colleges and universities in 
the south and participates in the 
Annual Law School Admissions Fair 
for Students of Color. 

The Admissions Committee also 
considers race and ethnicity as a 
factor in its admissions process. The 

nOver the past several 
years, Golden Gate has 
made a concerted effort 
to increase the racial 
and ethnic diversity of its 
students and faculty~n 

--Anthony J. Pagano 
Dean 

Admissions Office annually studies 
national minority admissions trends 
and implements admissions guide­
lines that take into consideration 
variations in LSAT and grade pOint 
average performance. Members of 
the Black Law Students Association, 
the Latino Law Students Association, 
and the Asian Pacific American Law 
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Student Association help identify 
qualified minority applicants and 
encourage them to attend Golden 
Gate after they are admitted. 

The Law School has two endowed 
scholarship funds earmarked for 
minority students: the Louis Garcia 
Memorial Scholarship Fund, and the 
Diana Richmond Scholarship Fund 
for African Americans. In addition, 
the Law School funds over a million 
dollars annually in scholarship aid, of 
which over $250,000 was awarded 
this year to entering minority stu­
dents. 

The efforts of the Law School to 
maintain a diverse community extend 
beyond recruitment and financial 
assistance. A comprehensive 
Academic Assistance Program 
improves students' chances for 
success while in law school. First­
year students participate in work­
shops on how to prepare for class, 
case briefing, outlining, and exam 
writing. In addition, practice exams 
are scheduled in each first-year 
subject, and mentoring of first-year 
students by upper-division students 
of color is encouraged. To solidify its 
commitment to academic assistance, 
the faculty has recently vot~d to hire 
a full-time faculty member starting 
next year who will devote his/her 
entire time to the Academic Assis­
tance Program. 
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New Assistant Dean for Career Services 
In early December, Sue Schechter 

tJegan work as the Law School's new 
Assistant Dean for Career Services. 
Her enthusiasm for Golden Gate's 
students and graduates as well as 
her knowledge of Bay Area and 
California legal markets were some of 
the reasons she was selected to 
head the newly named Career 
Services Office. 

The name change is one of many 

"The graduates I have 
met in the last few 
months have been 
great--very impressive 
individuals. II 

-- Sue Schechter 

that are taking place under 
3chechter's leadership. A reorgani­

zation of the office has already 
happened, and resources continue to 
be updated and revised. Additionally, 
programs for students as well as 
graduates are in the works. One for 
1992 and 1993 graduates and current 
students on "Seeking Employment in 
a Challenging Market: Some Cre­
ative Strategies" was held on March 
3. 

Schechter began college at 
Washington University in St. Louis 
not sure that she wanted to attend 
law school. After completing her B.A. 
in Political Science and Sociology, 
she took several years off to work as 
a canvasser and then office manager/ 
grant administrator before deciding to 
pursue a J.D. degree. Schechter 
then attended law school at the 
University of Pittsburgh, graduating in 
1988. 

After law school, she moved to 
Washington, D.C., to accept a job as 
3. staff attorney at the National 
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Association for Public Interest Law. 
At NAPIL she worked with law 
students, faculty, and administrators 
across the country to promote public 
interest issues, including summer 
fellowships and loan forgiveness 
programs. "I believed that the legal 
profession was one in which I could 
make a difference. I came to learn 
that my interests and strengths were 
not in traditional lawyering skills--they 
were in working to assist other people 
pursue those traditional lawyering 
skills and find satisfying careers," 
said Schechter of her selection of her 
career path. 

Two years later she moved to the 
Bay Area and worked at the Mental 
Health Advocacy Project in San Jose 
as a Patients' Rights Advocate. 
Schechter represented clients in 
acute psychiatric facilities and worked 
on community education projects 
throughout Santa Clara County. (The 
current director at the Mental Health 
Advocacy Project is a Golden Gate 
alum, William Hirsh, who took over 
shortly after Schechter left.) 

Sue Schechter, Assistant Dean for Career 
Services 

Her job just before arriving at 
Golden Gate was as Project Director 
for the Public Interest Clearinghouse. 
Many recent graduates may have 
met her there while she was coordi-

III came to learn that 
my interests and 
strengths were not in 
traditional lawyering 
skills--they were in 
working to assist other 
people pursue those 
traditional lawyering 
skills and find satisfy­
ing careers." 

-- Sue Schechter 

nating the Public Interest Certificate 
Program for Golden Gate and four 
other Bay Area I~w schools. 

Schechter is looking forward to 
developing ongoing relationships with 
graduates and hearing their sugges­
tions and concerns. "The graduates I 
have met in the last few months have 
been great--very impressive individu­
als. I have found Golden Gate to be 
a very supportive community, and I 
look forward to working with students, 
graduates, and administrators in 
building on that supportive environ­
ment as people move forward on 
their career paths and develop 
contacts in the legal community." 

Currently, Jennifer Gray, who 
graduated from the Law School in 
December '92, is working with 
Schechter until a permanent assis­
tant/counselor is hired. To contact 
the Career Services Office, call (415) 
442-6625 or stop by the office, which 
is located on the 15th floor of 49 
Stevenson Street. 
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New Scholarship Established 
The Michael A. ZamperiniIW. Clay 

Burchell Law Scholarship for gay/ 
lesbian students was established last 
fall by Professor Michael A. Zamperini, 
Director of Writing and Research, and 
his partner W. Clay Burchell, a former 
federal government official. A $15,000 
grant by Zamperini and Burchell made 
this endowed scholarship possible. 

The scholarship is awarded 

year. Third-year student Brooke 
Oliver, this year's editor-in-chief of the 
Golden Gate Law Review, was the 
first recipient. Oliver works as a law 
clerk for Farella, Braun, & Martel, and 
has served on the board of BALI F 
(Bay Area Lawyers for Individual 
Freedom), an organization of gay, 
lesbian, and bisexual lawyers and 
legal workers. She began law school 

Professor Michael A. Zamperini, Brooke Oliver and W. Clay Burchell. 

annually to a gay or lesbian student in 
his or her final year of law school. 
Applicants are evaluated based on 
overall academic performance, grades 
in first-year Writing & Research 
classes and an essay on either "How 
Being Gay/Lesbian Has Affected My 
Law School Career," or "How My Law 
School Career Has Affected My Being 
Gay/Lesbian." 

"It was something that needed to 
be done," explained Zamperini. 
"There are very few things that have 
been institutionally set up to deal with 
long-term aspirations of gays and 
lesbians. Much of the money that a 
lot of people in our community have 
given has been for defensive motions 
-- to stop the initiative in Oregon, or for 
AIDS research. We felt that we would 
like to do something that was more of 
an 'offensive' posture, so to speak, of 
planning for the future." 

In addition to the $15,000 used to 
create the endowment, Zamperini and 
Burchell donated an extra $500 so the 
first scholarship could be awarded this 
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at Golden Gate after a 15 year career 
in business. She completed her 
undergraduate work at the University 
of California, Davis, and is the mother 
of a college-age daughter. 

"I am really honored to have been 
selected for the scholarship," said 
Oliver. "It's great to know there are 
people out there pulling for you, and I 
appreciate what Michael and Clay 
have done. I think it is very generous 
of them because the scholarship 
offers some support and encourage­
ment about being out and being a 
professional. That kind of support is 
really valuable, particularly in the 
difficult job market we're facing right 
now." 

As with any endowed law scholar­
ship, gifts to the fund by faculty, 
graduates, students and others are 
always very much appreciated. 
Anyone interested in donating to the 
Zamperini/Burchell fund or other 
endowed scholarship funds can call 
(415) 442-7820 for additional informa­
tion. 

PILAP 
Awards 

This year six graduates received 
awards totaling over $5,000 from 
Golden Gate's Public Interest Loan 
Assistance Program (PILAP). The 
reCipients were Bill Milestone, Nancy 
Roeser, Martin Semper, Theresa 
Swanick, Thomas Theisen, and Julie 
Webb. Each of these graduates 
works in a public interest setting, with 
most working for either non-profit 
organizations or government agen­
cies. The PILAP awards help reduce 
the heavy loan debt of graduates who 
work in these kinds low paying public 
interest positions. 

Funding for the program comes 
from the Public Interest Law 
Foundation's (PILF) annual faculty and 
student pledge program, alumni 
contributions, and from interest earned 
on a $200,000 endowment which was 
established by student fees and 
matching Law School contributions. 

This month, PILF is holding their 
annual fundraiser. Proceeds from the 
fundraiser will be added to the endow­
ment from which the PILAP awards 
are made. In exchange for PILF's 
fundraising efforts, the National 
Association for Public Interest Law will 
present a grant to the Student Sum­
mer Internship Program. This grant, 
the amount of which depends on how 
much money is raised for the endow­
ment, will enable Golden Gate stu­
dents to gain valuable work experi­
ence in the public interest field which 
would otherwise be unpaid. 

Anyone interested in pledging to 
the PILAP endowment should call 
PILF's president, Eva Pappadopoulos, 
at (415) 626-2183 for more informa­
tion. 

Graduates who are working in 
public interest pOSitions and who 
would like to apply for a PILAP award 
for 1994 should call (415) 442-6615 
for additional information and to 
request an application. 

Alumni Forum/Winter '94 



Gold Tower Society Members ($500 - $999) 

Douglas S. Aberle '83 William A. Farrell '51 Alan A.W. Miller 

Linda M. Betzer '75 John I. Gilman '74 Tom M. Moran '73 

Nicholas Caputo Connie M. Hosemann '80 Arthur W. Reed '76 

Robert R. Curtis, Jr. '74 Marcia Lassiter '88 Lucy B. Robins '77 

Dianne G. Estrin '78 Lois A. Lindstrom '83 Richard I. Sherman '74 

Gale J. Farlow'84 Aldo Menchini, BA '60 Michael A. Zamperini 

Silver Tower Society Members ($250 - $499) 

John F. Barg '74 Joel Morgenstern '83 

Saul Belilove '70 Rick D. Higgins '76 Philip M. Pro '72 

Julienne Bryant '79 Robert E. Jensen '70 Allan H. Rappaport '85 

Patrick J. Coughlin '79 Lawrence H. Jones Joyce D. Saltalamachia '76 

Nancy P. DiCenzo '81 Michael E. Kaiser '68 Alden L. Stock 

Walter H. Dreger '85 Kathleen S. King '77 Barbara M. White '81 

Kenneth Drexler '69 John H. McCarthy '51 Vivian W. Zaloom '79 

Gordon J. Heuser '84 Harris Zimmerman '51 
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Golden Gate University School of Law 
1992-93 Annual Donor Report 

We are pleased to include in this issue the 

1992-93 Annual Donor Report, which covers the 

period from July 1, 1992 to June 30, 1993. Over 

$400,000 was raised during this time, with an 

average gift of $190 per person. The following 

pages are devoted to listing the names of gradu­

ates and friends who supported the Law School 

during this time. 

Many graduates gave for the first time last 

year, while others continued to renew their 

support. We are particularly grateful to the 

individuals listed below who each contributed 

$1,000 or more and are recognized as 

members of our President's Circle. 

We hope you will support your Law School via 

a financial contribution this year. Special recogni­

tion is provided to all donors who join one of our 

club levels, which begin at $100. 

President's Circle ($1,000 or more) 

Anonymous Richard P. Groff '66 

Paul L. Armstrong '81 Leo B. Helzel '51 

Norman R. Ascherman '68 Paul S. Jordan '27 

J.LaniBader Karen D. Kadushin '77 

Lee D. Baxter '74 Donald H. Kincaid '55 

Phyllis G. Berenson '80 Mary E. Lanigar '54 

Frederick W. Bradley '66 Leonard M. Levy'39 

Conrad D. Breece '72 Arthur D. Nearon '41 

Robert L. Cotton '77 Alan W. Newman '65 

Louis M. De Mattei '79 Anthony & Christine Pagano '93 

Fred Drexler '47 Joseph R. Rensch '55 

Estate of David J. McDaniel Diana Richmond '73 

Cordia L. Farrell '83 Pano Stephens '67 

Estate of Isabel Greiner '45 Charles L. Wixson '80 
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Tower Society Members ($100 - $249) 
Peter J. Allen '91 
Jeff T. Appleman '77 
Hans J. Arlt '68 
Ruth S. Astle '74 
Andrew R. Bagon '84 
Robert M. Baird '74 
Barrett R. Baskin '68 
Ellen L. Bastier '85 
F. Joseph Bechelli, Jr., '74 
Judy I. Beck 
Randall K. Berning '77 
Donald B. Bibeault, MBA '65 
Lawrence G. Blunt '60 
Richard H. Brattain '85 
John P. Bremner '78 
George W. Brewer '67 
R. Kent Brewer '71 
Allan Brotsky 
Allan H. Cadgene 
Robert K. Calhoun 
David E. Campana, Sr., '79 
Erick C. Christensen '84 
Charles R. Conradi '78 
Rebecca L. Conradi '78 
Patrick J. Coughlin '83 
Donna S. Courtney '79 
Louis W. Coyne '85 
Wallace E. DeSha '87 
Michael DeVito 
Robert E. DiSilverio, Jr., '85 
Walter A. Dold '19 
Patricia H. Dunn '92 
Joseph B. Durra '67 
Jane L. Edwards '52 
Jean M. Epstein '88 
Russell S. Estey '73 
Earl E. Evans '79 
Paula J. Fancher '81 
Richard I. Felton '76 
Frances A. Fine '83 
Neil E. Franklin '76 
Ira A. Fredykis '82 
Lydia R. Gervasio 
Jean C. Gifford '89 
Steven M. Goldblatt '77 
Sidney Golman '52 
Deene Goodlaw Solomon 
Helen Gorfinkel 
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Garrett J. Grant '70 
David M. Grappo '75 
David M. Gregory 
Richard K. Grosboll '81 
Robert T. Haden '80 
Randall W. Harper '75 
Lee M. Hatch 
William Heath '83 
Donald J. Hennessy '69 
Deborah B. Honig '76 
Melvin D. Honowitz '73 
Charles J. Hunt, Jr., '58 
Virginia Irving '75 
Charles B. James '79 
Alan Jaroslovsky '77 
Mimi Johnson Jacobs '81 
Margaret E. Kaplan '77 
John F. Kerbleski '76 
Alan Korn 
Fred Krasner '73 
Craig A. Kroner '85 
Alan M. Lagod '76 
Mary B. Lane 
Harry R. Lange 
David C. Lee '69 
Robert F. Lee '69 
Esther R. Lerner '80 
Roger A. Levy '69 
Wilbur J. Lindgren '65 
Marian Lindquist 
Mark J. Liss '80 
Roy A. List '75 
Cynthia K. Long '79 
George H. Louie '56 
Guy D. Manuel 
Harold W. Martin '57 
William D. May '79 
Vincent R. Mayr '91 
Monica L. McCrary 
Denise K. Mills '77 
Lawrence E. Moll '72 
Myron Moskovitz 
John H. Munz 
Glenn M. Nakatani '75 
Sondra M. Napell '82 
Richard B. Nettler '77 
Stephen Neyman '86 
Samuel A. Norman '74 

Nancy E. O'Malley '83 
David Oppenheimer 
J. Robin Orme '74 
David E. Otis '58 
Kurt R. Oxley '81 
Harold A. Parker '72 
Charles A. Pernice '81 
Warren R. Perry '62 
Bruce G. Peterson '76 
Patricia S. Peterson '75 
Scipio Porter, Jr., '63 
Elaine F. Prince '65 
Frederick W. Reinhart '66 
Charles H. Rible '74 
Kathryn E. Ringgold '70 
Philip A. Robb '89 
Jose H. Robles '83 
Susan Romer '91 
George C. Rothwell '71 
John Sawka '57 
Herbert Schlosberg '56 
Linda R. Schwarz '89 
Eldon L. Sellers '71 
Alan Simon '59 
Timothy H. Smallsreed '77 
Carroll D. Smith '88 
Leslie A. Smith '84 
Susan E. Smith, MBA '80 
Marc Stickgold 
Jay R. Strauss '73 
John C. Suttle, LLM '85 
Walter E. Switzer '79 
Patricia A. Talbot '91 
Susan M. Trager '73 
PattiJ. Urbanec'86 
Marc L. Van Der Hout '77 
Rudolph E. Vasquez '68 
Julie L. Webb '92 
Mary L. Wheeler '78 
Robert S. Whiteley '77 
C.E. Boots Whitmer '78 
James A. Whitten '89 
Susan A. Wilkinson '78 
Roberta G. Willenkin '79 
Thomasina S. Woida '84 
Carol C. Yaggy '79 
Victor Yipp '75 
Eric L. Zubel '71 
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Law School Donors (Under $100) 

Ralph Abascal John M. Filippi '43 John C. Love, MA '67 Dorothy N. Schimke '78 
Delphine S. Adams '85 Joan Fitzgerald-Hill '88 Wesley W. Lum '80 Alexander L. Schmid '88 
Alan Adelman Kieran John Flaherty Peter A. MacLaren '89 Eric W. Schnurpfeil '92 
Julie Aguilar '92 William L. Fong '86 Aileen M. Madera-Correa '76 Richard W. Schulke 
Leslie J. Airola '82 Christine R. Garner-Luma '90 John W. Mahoney '87 Jody B. Schwab '87 
Judith L. Alper '78 Margaret S. Giberson Michael J. Mahoney '89 Danny J. Schwager '83 
Michael A. Amorose '53 Ruth G. Gipstein '82 Ann L. Maley Bernard L. Segal 
Elaine M. Andrews '76 Craig M. Gold '85 Manny C. Manahan, MBA '69 Patricia A. Setas '82 
Kelli K. Armstrong Sam Goldeen '65 Tod Manning Joan-Marie Shelley 
Luther J. Avery Allan Gorelick '67 Joseph W. Manuel '73 Warren L. Siegel '74 
Peter Aviles '70 Eben Gossage '92 Jennifer L. Martin '92 Randall E. Smith '62 
Michael E. Banister '91 John F. Grandinetti '75 Kazuo Maruoka Deborah E. Sobel '80 
Susan L. Barney Anne S. Grappo '78 Constance P. Marvin Thomas V. Sottile '80 
Crisa L. Barthel Patricia J. Gray Andrew J. McClurg Norman Spell berg '65 
Edward L. Baskauskas Lucilla M. Greenway '84 Judith G. McKelvey Peter M. Sproul '82 
Ronald A. Bass '69 Diane E. Grosser-Frankel '91 David J. McMahon '85 Betty J. Stage '81 
Alan C. Batchelder '57 Martin J. Hanlon '52 Paul D. Mead '74 Martin W. Staven '67 
John Baxter Kristina B. Hansson '80 Aurora I. Medina Bruce M. Stephan '91 
Helen J. Beardsley John E. Harding '89 Helen B. Mehoudar '85 Joan T. Stephan '91 
F. Maurene Bishop '75 Virginia Harmon Masud R. Mehran Carol A, Stephenson 
Lawrence M. Boesch '83 Elaine C. Harvey '82 Samuel E. Meredith '67 Vicki L. Stern-Brown '92 
Nelson T. Bogart, Jr. William Hayward, Jr., MBA '58 Dwight L. Merriman, Jr. Mary R. Sternad '75 
Lowell J. Borders '74 Louis H. Heilbron '28 James Meyerfeld Robert H. Stewart '69 
Stephanie Bradshaw Judith L. Hembling Ronald W. Miele '84 Samuel B. Stewart '30 
Anthony D. Branch Ronnie M. Hersler Tracey Mlodozeniec Frederick B. Stocking '75 
Kenneth C. Brooks Jon M. Hesse '84 Nagel T. Miner Charles F. Sullivan '88 
Sheila A. Brutoco '86 Robert L. Hines '85 Allan R. Moltzen John A. Sweeney 
Douglas M. Buchanan '86 Walter E. Hoadley, Ph.D '46 Marilyn Morris '76 Vivian Talbot '81 
Buck Irving Buchstaber '68 George Holland '72 Irfan Nasrullah Connie B. Tavel '79 
Lisa M. Burdick Joan W. Howarth Veronica Ann F. Nebb '88 Rufus G. Thayer '68 
Glen A. Buries '87 Sarah Hughes Alexander O'Leary '32 Claire Z. Thorp 
R. Edward Burton Charles J. Hunt, Jr., '58 Frank Offen '74 Heidi A. Timken '92 
John C. Cartwright '81 Susan L. Jeffries '79 Brooke Oliver Jane Tishkoff '88 
Ann R. Casper '84 L. Phillip Jimenez, Ph.D '84 William P. Olivito '64 James R. Tomcik '73 
Louise S. Cavanaugh '75 Lawrence M. Jones Ray H. Olmstead, III, '77 May L. Tong '83 
James W. Cave, III, '91 Thomas R. Jones '80 Andrew M. Olshin Edward F. Towers '51 
Nancy Chipman Stewart A. Judson '64 Maria Ontiveros Margo A. Traeumer 
Myron M. Christy Cem Kaner David Oppenheimer Nancy Z. Tully 
Chrisopher W. Coffey '87 Heather M. Kaney Jean M. Poupard, Ph.D. '89 Jean M. Turk '87 
Meli H. Cook '82 John G. Karris '90 Alicia C. Park Donald G. Umhofer '71 
Markita D. Cooper Sally A. Keane '87 Mary Picchianti Vanji R. Unruh 
Debra A. Corbett Kirsten Keith James S. Price '76 Thomas D. Veit 
Ronald L. Cordes Robert D. Kelleher '84 Nora Privitera '84 Gail B. Verder 
Helen Coyne-Hoerle '78 Richard A. Kestenbaum '84 Henry O. Pruden, PhD. '68 Jean M. Vieth '87 
Stephen L. Dahm '84 Raymond J. Kiley, Jr., '87 Aletha R. Ragan '63 Tommy Vinson, Jr., MBA '89 
James J. Davis '82 Jeffrey W. Kirk Lissa L. Rapoport '92 Christine M. Wagner 
Charles P. De La Forest '69 William W. Klein '80 Ruth E. Ratzlaff '79 Linda Warner 
Lorna De Ruyter Debbie A. Klis Michael F. Rawson '80 Dorothy E. Webb '51 
Norbert J. Dickman, LLM '82 Janice E. Kosel Janelle M. Rettler Robert L. Webb '52 
Henry M. Domzalski, II '77 Frederick T. Koyle Edith A. Rice '79 Vincent L. Weis '73 
Mary C. Dunlap Karen B. Kreeck Deborah K. Robinson '87 Paige L. Wickland '81 
Joan M. Dybach Mary H. Krock William A. Robinson '64 Bruce A. Wilcox '81 
Jane L. Edwards '52 Peter Kutrubes Kristen Roellig Henry M. Williams, BA '75 
John J. Egan Mary M. Larkin '48 Frank J. Romano '87 Annette M. Wilson 
Heather A. Elrick Emanuel Lateiner '75 Roxanne J. Rosenthal '88 Gayle A. Wilson '87 
Myron A. Eng Thomas S. Lauro '79 Thomas P. Ross '82 Sara R. Winter 
Richard A. Erhardt '77 Edith V. Lavin Ira P. Rothken '92 Evelyn Woo-Wolfe, MBA '83 
Peder W. Eriksson '67 Peter E. Lee, BS '63 Duane Ruth-Heffelbower '74 Jennifer Wyllie-Pletcher 
Larry F. Estrada '89 Barry (MBA '81) & Cheryl Leff Clement J. San Felipe '62 Natalie K. Young '92 
Marilyn Farwell John T. Lieser Guy E. Sandler '74 Rebecca S. Young '85 
John P. Ferber '83 Karen H. Lipney '85 Barbara J. Savery '88 Elisabeth W. Zall 
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Golden Gate University School of Law 
Average Gift Amount 

$190 

/ 
/ 

/ 
/ 

/ 
/ 

----------

$180 

$170 

$160 

$150 

$140 

$130 

$120 

$110 
FY 1990 FY 1991 FY 1992 FY 1993 

Fiscal Year 

Corporate and Foundation Donors 

Deloitte & Touche Foundation 

Ernst & Young Foundation 

First Boston Foundation Trust 

Intel Foundation 

Jordan, Lawrence & Martin 

Marsh & Perna 

Michael H. & Natalie F. Podell Foundation 

Pacific Lighting Corporation 

Quaker Oats Foundation 

Rotary Club of San Francisco 

San Francisco Legal Auxiliary 

Shell Oil Company Foundation 

May & Stanley Smith 

Charitable Trust 

Syntex Corporation 

Times Mirror 

Pillsbury, Madison & Sutro Travelers Company Foundation, Inc. 
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Class Notes 
Class of 1993 

Ronald B. Reiss received the first 
place award in the American Bar 
Association Forum on the Construc­
tion Industry 1992 Law Student 
Writing Competition. 

Class of 1992 
Colby Campbell, LL.M., has 

joined the commercial real estate law 
firm of Trainor, Robertson, Smits & 
Wade. 

Janina M. Elder has joined the 
San Francisco Law Offices of Chris­
topher Lee as an associate. The firm 
specializes in the areas of insolvency, 
bankruptcy, and creditor/debtor law. 

Juliet Haley is employed in the 
Attorney General's office of the State 
of California Department of Justice. 

Class of 1991 
James W. Cave III is a deputy 

district attorney with the San Bernar­
dino County District Attorney's Office. 
He also serves as secretary of the 
Morongo Basin Bar Association and 
as a member of the California District 
Attorneys Association. 

Holly C. Fusco is an attorney 
with Quaresma, Benya, Hall, 
Connich, O'Hara & Nixon in Fremont, 
where her practice includes family 
law as well as federal and state civil 
litigation. 

Dave Porter is an associate with 
the firm of Martin A. Schainbaum in 
San Francisco, where he special­
izes in tax fraud and white collar 
crime. 

Carolyn M. Rose has joined the 
firm of Campbell, Warburton, Britton, 
Fitzsimmons & Smith. 

Class of 1990 
Terrie Brodie has been appointed 

to serve as an administrative law judge 
in San Francisco for the Equal Employ­
ment Opportunity Commission. She 
was formerly assistant counsel for the 
U.S. Navy Military Sealift Command in 
Oakland. 
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Jessica A. Braverman is an 
attorney with the Sacramento law firm 
of Box, Davis, Ducey, Miller & 
Padgett, where she does civil de­
fense litigation on behalf of the Cal 
Farm Insurance Company. 

Eliz. C.A. Johnson has become 
managing partner at Lewis & Johnson 
in San Francisco, where she prac­
tices in the areas of taxation, estate 
planning, and probate. 

Class of 1987 
John W. Mahoney is a regional 

industrial hygiene program manager with 
the Department of Veterans Affairs in 
San Francisco. 

Class of 1986 
Morgan Christen has become a 

partner in the Anchorage office of 
Preston, Thorgrimson, Shidler, Gates 
& Ellis. 

Amy Eskin has become a partner 
at Hersh & Hersh in San Francisco, a 
firm specializing in civil trial practice 
for plaintiffs. 

David A. Simpson has been 
named partner of Dinkelspiel, 
Donovan & Reder in San Francisco, 
where he specializes in regulated 
business law. 

Class of 1985 
Ronald U. Carter has opened a 

movie production company in Los 
Angeles, as well as a law office 
specializing in business, intemational, 
and entertainment law. 

M. Kathleen McGraw has 
opened her own practice in 
Oakland, where she specializes 
in family law. 

Jeffrey R. Olson is a partner in 
the firm of Avila & Olson in Modesto, 
specializing in personal injury, 
insurance defense, family law, 
and business. 

Tim Rowley has relocated to 
Reading, Pennsylvania, where he is 
employed by the law firm of Rhoda, 
Stoudt & Bradley, specializing in civil 
litigation. 

Class of 1984 
Lucille M. Greenway is a partner 

with Laughlin, Falbo, Levy & Moresi 
in Walnut Creek. 

C. Matthew Schulz has been 
named a partner of Graham & James 
in San Francisco, where he special­
izes in immigration law. 

Joel G. Selik's case of King v. 
Chan, a dental malpractice case, was 
noted in ATLA's Professional Liability 
Reporterand their Personal Injury 
Reporter. He received an award for 
being Judge Pro Tern 
of the San Diego North County 
Municipal Court. 

Diane M. Williamson has been 
named partner at the Walnut Creek 
firm of Laughlin, Falbo, Levy & 
Moresi. 

Class of 1982 
Robert Collins has become a 

partner in the firm of Greve, Clifford, 
Diepenbrock & Paras in Sacramento. 

Class of 1981 
Charles A. Pernice has relocated 

his law practice to Newport Beach, 
where he specializes in public interest 
matters and business litigation. He is 
a member of the Board of the Orange 
County Trial Lawyers Association. 

Alexander M. Seiberth has been 
appointed a planning commissioner for 
the city of Woodland for a 
four-year term. 

Martha J. Simon has expanded her 
San Francisco law firm, Simon, Kane & 
Grimes, and added a partner. The 
firm specializes in bankruptcy and 
commercial litigation. 

Class of 1980 
Jo Anne Frankfurt is the manag­

ing attorney of the Legal Aid Society's 
Employment Center. 

Virginia Palmer has contributed a 
chapter on "Health Care Decision 
Making and the Right to Refuse 
Treatment" to California Elder Law, An 
Advocate's Guide, published by the 
Continuing Education of the Bar. 

Class of 1979 
Ethan Mehr has been elected 

president of the Del Norte County Bar 
Association for 1993. 
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Ellen M. Taylor has opened a 
private practice in Eugene, Oregon, 
specializing in personal injury and 
eal estate law. 

Class of 1977 
Mary Elizabeth Bolint moved to 

London, England to become deputy 
general counsel of an international, 
intergovernmental, global mobile 
telecommunications organization. 

Priscilla Camp has contributed a 
chapter called ''The Elder Law Office" 
to California Elder Law, 
An Advocate's Guide, published 
by the Continuing Education of 
the Bar. 

Henry M. Domzalski is a deputy 
regional representative 
for the United Nations High Commis­
sioner for Refugees (UNHCR) and 
operates refugee law workshops in 
Fiji, Papua, New Guinea, and Austra­
lia. He previously served as an anti­
piracy coordinator in Thailand, legal 
officer in Japan, and as senior legal 
officer for Tanzania under UNHCR. 

;Iass of 1976 
The Honorable Sandra 

Snyder-Hylton was named a 
federal magistrate judge for the 
Eastern District of California. 
She was formerly a judge with 
the Fresno County Superior 
Court. 

Class of 1970 
The Honorable Walter L Gorelick 

has been elected presiding judge of the 
Tulare County Municipal Court. In 
1992, the fourth edition of his book, 
Summary of California DUI Cases, 
was published, and in early 1993, he 
published the second edition of 
California Preliminary Hearing 
Courtroom Handbook. 

Class of 1969 
Ronald A. Bass has been 

appOinted senior assistant attorney 
general in charge of the San Fran­
,isco Criminal Division. 

Alumni Forum/Winter '94 

Class of 1966 
Rick Bradley is president of 

Bradley & Curley Law Corporation, a 
25-year-Old insurance defense 
practice specializing in malpractice 
defense. 

Transitions 
Raymond "Chip" Moats, '92, 

and his wife Laura became the 
parents of Elizabeth Ann Moats on 
May 2,1993. 

Dave Porter, '91, married Annie 
Chandler in August, 1992. 

In Memoriam 
John Bekins, '84 

Anne-Marie Bourgeois, '89 
Ivan Crase, '17 

Walter A. Dold, '19 
Paul A. Goodale, '79 

Maureen Monaghan, '86 

Faculty Notes 

Barbara Anscher relieved Marc 
Stickgold as Associate Dean for 
Academic Affairs. She also gave birth 
to an 8-lb. 2-oz. son, Julian Binder, on 
July 14. Additionally, Dean Anscher 
completed the 1993 supplement to The 
Law of Property Owners Associa­
tions. 

Professor Roger Bernhardt 
published the third edition of Real 
Property in a Nutshell. He also 
prepared a volume on Texas Real 
Estate Codes. 

Visiting Associate Professor 
Laura Dorman has been named 
editor of the national newsletter of the 
Clinical Legal Education Association 
of AALS. 

Professor Les Minkus was 
named the Bar Association of San 
Francisco's Chair of the Month in a 
recent article in the Daily Journal. 
Professor Minkus is chair of the Legal 
Ethics Committee of BASF. 

Professor Myron Moskovitz is the 
prinCipal author of the Califomia Eviction 
Defense Manual, second edition, 
recently published by the Continuing 
Education of the Bar. 

Associate Professor Maria 
Ontiveros testified before the 
California State Department of 
Industrial Relations Industrial Welfare 
Commission on proposals to raise the 
minimum wage. She also published 
an essay entitled, "Three Perspec­
tives on Workplace Harassment of 
Women of Color" in the Golden Gate 
Law Review. Professor Ontiveros 
was named as a mediator in the Half 
Moon Bay High School's Ombuds­
men Program, where she is working 
to resolve conflicts between Latino 
students/families and their teachers 
or school administration. She also 
was appOinted to the San Francisco 
Shelter Grievance Advisory Commit­
tee which oversees the grievance 
process for shelter disputes. 

Associate Professor David 
Oppenheimer spoke at a symposium 
on diversity issues in the law school 
classroom, sponsored by the Society 
of American Law Teachers at New 
York University in May. He also hosted 
and moderated a conference at 
Golden Gate on employment dis­
crimination in the California Insurance 
Industry. In June, he attended the 
ACLU's national convention in Atlanta 
as a delegate from Northern Califor­
nia, and spoke on the issue of sexual 
harassment and the Rrst Amendment. 

Associate Professor Susan 
Rutberg will spoke at a seminar on 
"Excellence in Criminal Defense," 
sponsored by the Women Defenders, on 
October 2 at Golden Gate. She is 
also a new board member of the 
organization. 
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Staff Notes 
Tony Bastone left his position as 

Law Placement Director after six years 
at the Law School. He has assumed 
the position of Director of Career 
Services for the University of Washing­
ton School of Law in Seattle. 

John Donovan has joined the 
staff of the Law School as Registrar, 
replacing Wally Walker. He previously 
served as the registrar for the Man­
hattan School of Music. 

Jim Kowalski is the new Publica­
tions and Events Director, a job that 

Nonprofit Org. 

U.S. Postage 

PAID 

San Francisco, CA 

Pennit No. 8212 

includes coordinating graduation 
exercises. 

Matt Pachkowski, former Law 
Admissions Coordinator, has been 
named Assistant Dean of Law 
Admissions, replacing Craig Engel, 
who left the Law School in July. 

Florence Spinks has joined the Law 
School staff as a Financial Aid 
Counselor, the same position she had 
with the Golden Gate University 
Central Financial Aid Office. 

Andi Stein, former Alumni 
Director, is now working at Boalt Hall 
as Director of Publications and Press 
Relations. 
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